

West Papua: The Issue That Won't Go Away For Melanesia

JOHNNY BLADES MAY 2020 The Lowy Institute is an independent policy think tank. Its mandate ranges across all the dimensions of international policy debate in Australia — economic, political and strategic — and it is not limited to a particular geographic region. Its two core tasks are to:

- produce distinctive research and fresh policy options for Australia's international policy and to contribute to the wider international debate
- promote discussion of Australia's role in the world by providing an accessible and high-quality forum for discussion of Australian international relations through debates, seminars, lectures, dialogues and conferences.

Lowy Institute Analyses are short papers analysing recent international trends and events and their policy implications.

The views expressed in this paper are entirely the authors' own and not those of the Lowy Institute.

### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

West Papuan grievances with Indonesian rule, including human rights abuses, militarisation and frustrations about self-determination, have attracted increasing international attention and concern, particularly in neighbouring countries of Melanesia. The Melanesian Spearhead Group (MSG) comprising Papua New Guinea, Fiji, Solomon Islands, Vanuatu and New Caledonia's Kanaks, is the appropriate regional grouping to pursue the issue, but struggles to achieve meaningful solutions. A rising Indonesia is gaining influence throughout the region, countering support for West Papuan independence aims, and MSG members have become divided over West Papua. But recent flare-ups between West Papuans and security forces, combined with steady international support for the West Papuan struggle, and the emergence of the United Liberation Movement for West Papua (ULMWP), foreshadowed a looming regional diplomatic wrestle.

The emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic appears likely to stall any peaceful resolution, with conflict in West Papua continuing at various flashpoints. Public health issues will take priority, and could distract attention from the West Papuan cause for some time. Despite this, West Papuan claims are unlikely to be abandoned.

# INTRODUCTION: THE STIRRING OF WEST PAPUAN TENSIONS

Since the fall of Suharto in 1998, Indonesia has undergone a broad process of reformation (*reformasi*). Under reformasi, Indonesia committed to promote democracy and regional autonomy, and promote and protect human rights as national priorities. There was much work to do.

When Suharto fell, there was excitement in West Papua — the Indonesian-ruled territory in the western half of New Guinea<sup>1</sup> — as in other parts of the republic. Three decades of Suharto's policies had fuelled West Papuans' resentment of Indonesian rule. Nationalist sentiment grew significantly.<sup>2</sup>

The crux of West Papuan grievances was Indonesia's incorporation of the territory in its post-colonial era. On Indonesia's eventual independence in 1949, with a first attempt at proclamation in 1945, the departing Netherlands government initially refused to transfer sovereignty to Indonesia over the western (Netherlands) part of New Guinea - now known as West Papua, whose name has undergone a confusing run of changes in the past six decades.<sup>3</sup> The nascent Indonesian state's claim to West New Guinea was based on the argument that its territorial boundaries should match those of its predecessor, the Dutch East Indies,<sup>4</sup> of which West Papua was a large, resource-rich chunk. After a dispute which festered for more than a decade, Netherlands New Guinea was transferred to Indonesia under the 1962 New York Agreement.<sup>5</sup> The agreement stipulated a process under UN supervision to give the people of the territory the opportunity to express freedom of choice by 'ascertaining' their will.<sup>6</sup> However, the repressive rule of the Suharto regime soon resulted in frequent clashes between Indonesian security forces and West Papuan fighters? The regime's implementation of the New York agreement made minimal attempts to consult indigenous Papuans' views, thus limiting their options for self-determination. The process culminated in 1969's notorious Act of Free Choice, an engineered outcome, which affirmed Indonesian sovereignty.<sup>8</sup>



The Indonesian provinces of West Papua and Papua. Independence activists describe the combined provinces as West Papua.

Since 1969, Indonesia's response to West Papuan nationalism has combined a Suharto-era military approach with an increasing emphasis on economic development in the republic's remote and impoverished Exploitation of West Papua's abundant natural resources such as forests, minerals and gas ... has alienated West Papuans from the traditional sources of their livelihoods. far eastern region. Neither approach has succeeded in containing West Papuan nationalist sentiment. Exploitation of West Papua's abundant natural resources such as forests, minerals, and gas — by foreign and national corporations, with assistance from Indonesian political and military interests — has alienated West Papuans from the traditional sources of their livelihoods. Together with a heavy Indonesian military presence, it has fuelled West Papuan resentment and helped West Papuan independence leaders galvanise broader support.

The transformation in Indonesian national politics in the post-Suharto reformasi era included a rapid procession of leadership changes as well as other disruptions, such as the crisis in East Timor and Indonesia's eventual submission to a UN-sponsored independence referendum. This opened a democratic window for West Papuans pursuing selfdetermination, encouraged by concessions from Indonesian President Abdurrahman Wahid (Gus Dur). These concessions included allowing West Papuans to raise their banned nationalist Morning Star Flag, and to convene a series of consultations about West Papua's future. This led to 2000's landmark Second Papuan People's Congress in Jayapura, in which West Papuan demands for independence were made clear.9 Political groups and individuals broadly identifying as part of the West Papuan independence movement - generally known as the Organisasi Papua Merdeka (OPM), or Free Papua Movement - adopted a new strategy based on peaceful advocacy. This included international lobbying under the direction of the Papua Presidium Council, the independence grouping formed as a result of the congress.<sup>10</sup> Encouraged that the Indonesian president had allowed negotiations with the Free Aceh Movement in Indonesia's other restive region, the Presidium felt able to enter into discussions with Wahid.<sup>11</sup>

The 'Papuan Spring' of 1999 was brief. Indonesian authorities clamped down on pro-independence activities, and Wahid was succeeded by a hardline president, Megawati Sukarnoputri, who declared that without West Papua, "Indonesia is not complete".<sup>12</sup> As Rodd McGibbon noted in 2006:

"Unlike the tiny, poverty-stricken island of East Timor, Papua comprises over one fifth of Indonesia's land mass and is one of the country's most resource-rich provinces. In contrast to Foreign Minister Ali Alatas's description of East Timor as a 'pebble in the shoe', Jakarta has an enormous stake in defending its sovereignty over Papua."<sup>13</sup>

The Presidium leadership was soon decimated. Some members were arrested, others harassed. The chairman Theys Eluay, who emerged from the congress as a credible West Papuan leader, was assassinated by Indonesian Kopassus special forces officers in September 2001.<sup>14</sup> In the new climate of fear, "few were bold enough to air aspirations for merdeka (freedom) in public."<sup>15</sup>

Since its beginnings in 1965, the Free Papua Movement has been a largely peaceful umbrella movement. However, the movement's military wing, the Tentara Pembebasan Nasional Papua Barat (TPNPB), continues to bear arms. Consisting of disparate factions across West Papua, particularly the Highlands and regions along the porous land border with Papua New Guinea, the TPNPB has launched sporadic attacks against Indonesian military forces which it regards as illegal occupiers of West Papua.

In the post-Suharto era, Indonesia's National Armed Forces (TNI) have been central to securing Indonesian interests in West Papua.<sup>16</sup> Indonesian security forces have been supported in defence cooperation and counterterrorism efforts by partners including Australia and the United States.<sup>17</sup>

American interest in West Papua is long-standing. The enormous Grasberg gold and copper mine has been primarily owned and operated by US company Freeport-McMoRan from the early days of Indonesian rule. A major revenue earner for Indonesia, the mine has, however, been the source of grievances for the indigenous people of West Papua. Local landowner communities have been marginalised and claim that they have not adequately benefited from having one of the world's largest gold mines on their land. As a consequence, the mine has become a target for conflict and violence, while military and police forces have vied for lucrative contracts to provide security for Freeport's operations.

Shootings have become a regular occurrence at various points in the Mimika Regency, particularly along the road leading up to the mountainous mine site from the southern city of Timika, by a range of actors associated with both the TPNPB and Indonesian security forces.<sup>18</sup> A high profile example was the murder of three teachers on the road in 2002, in which military officers assisted in the attack with an apparent agenda of stage-managing incidents to justify the security forces' continued presence in the region.<sup>19</sup> Two of the teachers were American, and the killings therefore came under scrutiny in the US congress, briefly disrupting US military cooperation with the TNI

In the post-Suharto era, Indonesia's National Armed Forces (TNI) have been central to securing Indonesian interests in West Papua. pending federal and Indonesian probes. Labour strikes by Freeport workers have been deadly too, as unrest during prolonged industrial action at the mine in 2011 proved.<sup>20</sup> None have been held to account in the justice system for the vast majority of shootings in the area of the Freeport mine. This is likely to be the case with the latest shootings at Freeport's offices in Timika in late March 2020 when a New Zealand miner was killed and two other employees seriously injured in an attack for which a faction of the TPNPB claimed responsibility.<sup>21</sup> Violence, environmental destruction and social havoc caused by the mine have prompted frequent calls for Freeport's closure.<sup>22</sup>

Demands for a fair share of mine revenues come not only from West Papuans. Jakarta, for whom the Freeport mine has been a major source of revenue for many years, has also called for a more equitable distribution, and recently negotiated a controlling 51 per cent share of the mine. In the share configuration finalised in 2019, the Papua provincial government and Mimika Regency are to receive a combined 10 per cent share which would ostensibly channel benefits back to landowner communities.<sup>23</sup> Having more of a cut in Freeport's mine has raised the stakes for Indonesia's government in its claim to sovereignty over West Papua.



The Grasberg gold and copper mine near Timika, West Papua. Photo courtesy of Richard Jones/Flickr.

The mine is the most egregious, but not the only, example of how resource-extractive activities in West Papua have triggered conflict and environmental chaos. Logging and oil palm developments have further driven a steady migration from other parts of Indonesia to West Papua. Logging has also devoured much of West Papua's terrain, impairing the forest-based livelihoods that many West Papuans rely on and fuelling further feelings of marginalisation and resentment.

In response to the growing demands by West Papuans for independence, Indonesia's government enacted Indonesia: Law No. 21 of 2001, On Special Autonomy for the Papua Province, (the Special Autonomy Law) in 2001.<sup>24</sup> The aim was to provide a framework for addressing long-held grievances - recognising customary land rights, providing a measure of self-government, setting up mechanisms for human rights courts and giving West Papuans better access to revenue streams. Similar laws were made for Aceh. However, the law was controversial on both sides: some West Papuans rejected it as undermining the prospects of self-determination; on the Indonesian side, implementation of the law was poor; some factions feared losing control of West Papua's resources, and that West Papuans would exploit the new laws to demand independence. Megawati tested the spirit of the law by her government's decision to split West Papua into two provinces in 2003.25 The new administrative delineations have disproportionately benefited local elites who have co-opted the district structures for their own direct access to government subsidies.<sup>26</sup>

The Special Autonomy Law and partitioning of West Papua have failed to address the plight of many West Papuan communities, who live in remote, rugged areas beyond government reach. Opening up the region to economic development therefore became a chief preoccupation of Indonesia's government of Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono and continues to this day. Building transport links and improving access to electricity has helped transform West Papuan cities such as Jayapura and Sorong into bustling ports. Non-indigenous migrants have come to dominate the urban economy in a pattern previously formalised in the Indonesia Transmigration Program (Transmigrasi),27 which has entrenched migrants in seats of power and business. The official program may have ended, but transmigration has continued of its own accord. Migrant numbers are growing in these cities while the ratio of indigenous Papuans in the population shrinks. The percentage of indigenous Papuans as a proportion of West Papua's overall population has been steadily falling, and in some urban areas such as Javapura, non-indigenous migrants already constitute a majority of the population,<sup>28</sup> and dominate the economy. Marginalised indigenous young Papuans have played their part in the big independence demonstrations over the past decade in West Papua. Mass arrests and heavy-handed security forces' responses to demonstrations have become a persistent pattern.<sup>29</sup> A new generation of indigenous Papuans agitates for basic rights in the context of the national government rhetoric about economic development.

The Special Autonomy Law and partitioning of West Papua have failed to address the plight of many West Papuan communities ... Measures to accelerate the development of West Papua switched into high gear under Indonesia's current President Joko Widodo who has visited West Papua far more frequently than any previous Indonesian president. 'Jokowi' made positive early steps, including freeing some West Papuan political prisoners, and announcing that restrictions on foreign journalists' access to West Papua would be lifted, although that has not fully materialised.<sup>30</sup> Jokowi's accelerated development program has connected some remote areas with West Papuan centres of economic growth,<sup>31</sup> generating improvements in access to transport and services including electricity. Despite overall human development index (HDI) progress being recorded in West Papua in recent years,<sup>32</sup> alarming problems in areas such as health remain a concern, especially in rural parts. A deadly measles outbreak in Asmat Regency in 2017-18 caused a reported loss of around 60 children's lives,33 against a backdrop of malnutrition, where traditional rural diets have been replaced by rice and imported foods.

Indonesia's intensified development drive is altering both the region's physical environment and the fabric of West Papuan society. Indonesia's intensified development drive is altering both the region's physical environment and the fabric of West Papuan society. For example, the huge Trans-Papua Highway project is carving through difficult terrain and areas of significant biodiversity. The road will increase access to West Papua's minerals, fossil fuels, timber, and land for agri-business projects. But the penetration of tribal lands and rainforests on which indigenous communities depend has created deep resentment. Tensions boiled over in December 2018 when TPNPB gunmen, suspicious about TNI involvement in the project, killed approximately 20 Indonesian road construction workers in Nduga.34 The incident prompted the deployment of hundreds more TNI combat troops to the Central Highlands in pursuit of the TPNPB,<sup>35</sup> and was the most serious escalation of West Papua's armed conflict in years. According to some estimates, the count of villagers displaced by subsequent hostilities around Nduga numbers in the tens of thousands, with one aid group reporting many deaths from famine and disease in displacement camps within months of the incident.<sup>36</sup> The Indonesian government disputes these figures.

Another grievance is the presence of some Muslim groups in West Papua, especially radicalised organisations such as Hizb ut-Tahrir, which has a foothold near the PNG border.<sup>37</sup> The danger is not just from the unrest that these groups can foment, but also from the cross-border ties Moslem organisations are developing as increasing numbers of disaffected PNG teenagers have crossed the border to study Islam.<sup>38</sup>

Pro-independence public demonstrations and protests happen on regular dates each year and have seen large numbers of West Papuans mobilise. In August 2019, a rapid series of protests, the biggest and most widespread for years in West Papua, were sparked by racist harassment of Papuan students in Javanese Surabaya.<sup>39</sup> One month of protests triggered major unrest in which dozens of deaths occurred.<sup>40</sup> Meanwhile, in a significant move, Indonesia accompanied its swift military response to the uprisings with widespread blocks on the internet.<sup>41</sup>

# THE RISING PROFILE OF THE WEST PAPUA ISSUE INTERNATIONALLY

#### HUMAN RIGHTS ABUSES IN WEST PAPUA

Allegations of human rights violations by Indonesian security forces in West Papua trace back to the early stages of transition from Dutch rule. The Suharto decades were marked by human rights abuses, ranging from clampdowns on basic freedoms to violent acts of suppression by security forces against those considered opponents of the state. Regular reports of brutal persecution by the Indonesian military of West Papuan villagers, who had been linked, accurately or not, to the Free Papua Movement (OPM), surged through the 1970s and into the early 1980s. Military crackdowns, including documented cases of torture, rape and summary killings, as well as the strafing of villages in certain Highlands regions, triggered an exodus of more than 10 000 refugees into Papua New Guinea in 1984.<sup>42</sup>

Post-Suharto governments, including the Jokowi administration, have promised to address human rights violations, but have yet to make much progress.<sup>43</sup> According to civil society and churches, abuses are persistent and serious.<sup>44</sup>

In February 2019 the World Council of Churches (WCC) was permitted to send a multi-national delegation to West Papua where it visited several main centres. While commending Indonesia for allowing the visit, the delegation noted that indigenous Papuans appeared to be systematically marginalised, and alienated from their land and resources. Those on the team who had visited West Papua previously with a 1999 WCC delegation, expressed the view that discrimination and rights violations were as severe in 2019 as they were twenty years ago.<sup>45</sup>

Post-Suharto governments, including the Jokowi administration, have promised to address human rights violations, but have yet to make much progress. Perhaps the most persistent allegation of rights abuses in West Papua is the suppression of rights to freedom of speech and assembly.<sup>46</sup> According to the International Coalition for Papua there were over 5000 political arrests across West Papua in 2016<sup>47</sup> and in Jayapura far more people were arrested than the police infrastructure in the city could process.<sup>48</sup> Police responses to protests have continued to be heavy-handed, as evidenced by their handling of the August 2019 West Papuan student protests in Surabaya.<sup>49</sup>

A group of UN special rapporteurs recently wrote to the Indonesian government regarding reports they collated on the deaths of six West Papuans between 2017 and late 2018 as a result of alleged unlawful arrests, documenting worrying reports of "excessive use of force" and violence by security forces, including harassment, arbitrary arrests and detentions by Indonesian security forces in West Papua and Papua Provinces.<sup>50</sup> The group expressed serious concerns about an apparent culture of impunity and lack of investigations into allegations of violations in West Papua as a whole. In response, Indonesia's representative to the United Nations, Hasan Kleib, described the rapporteurs' joint communication as "inappropriately and unevenly crafted", given they did not mention the massacre of Indonesian road construction workers in Nduga.<sup>51</sup> While the massacre did not fall under the scope of the rapporteurs' particular submission, Kleib's citing of it was a useful reminder that human rights violations add fuel to the conflict between West Papuan fighters and Indonesia's military and vice versa. The rapporteurs linked the six cases to a broader pattern of killings of indigenous Papuans by the security forces.

An Amnesty International 2018 report recorded 95 suspected unlawful killings by Indonesian security forces in West Papua in the previous eight years. The WCC delegation's findings echo other evidence suggesting "a more or less continuing human rights crisis in the region."<sup>52</sup> An Amnesty International 2018 report recorded 95 suspected unlawful killings by Indonesian security forces in West Papua in the previous eight years. These killings mainly occurred "in the context of unnecessary or excessive use of force during mass protests, during law enforcement operations or due to individual misconduct" by individual officials who operate with near-impunity.<sup>53</sup> The suspected killings were at political events such as pro-independence marches or West Papuan Morning Star Flag-raising events. In some cases soldiers fired on unarmed groups.<sup>54</sup>

Further reports of abuses have surfaced, even from remote regions of West Papua, with the opening up of digital communications. Visual documentation of abuses has had a powerful impact internationally.<sup>55</sup> Recently, videos have emerged of incidents of police brutality,<sup>56</sup>

prompting UN rapporteurs to call for impartial investigations into "a widespread pattern of violence, alleged arbitrary arrests and detention as well as methods amounting to torture used by the Indonesian police and military in Papua."<sup>57</sup> The UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Michelle Bachelet Jeria, like her predecessor in the role, has been seeking agreement from Indonesia to send a team from her office to West Papua. That access has been difficult to secure.<sup>58</sup>



Students demonstrating in Jakarta, August2019 in response to allegations of mistreatment and racism towards students in West Papua. Photo courtesy of Getty.

#### Melanesian solidarity

Images and reports of brutality and torture inflicted on indigenous Papuans have prompted deep concern in the Pacific Islands region, particularly among Melanesian states. Indigenous Papuans are considered to be ethnically Melanesian and share many cultural and social links with Melanesian peoples with bonds stretching across national borders.<sup>59</sup> Indigenous Melanesian peoples have long had strong bonds transcending national borders. Reclaiming 'Melanesianness', and decolonisation of all Pacific nations, have been important goals for Melanesians since the 1970s, a decade when most countries of the region became independent. Indigenous intellectuals talk of "reclaimed Melanesian-ness as an anticolonial and panethnic identity", based largely on the principles of the Melanesian Way, *wantokism* (bonds based on shared language, tribal, village and community affiliations) and *kastom* (customary culture).<sup>60</sup> Vanuatu is an example.

Indigenous Papuans are considered to be ethnically Melanesian and share many cultural and social links with Melanesian peoples with bonds stretching across national borders. After gaining independence in 1980, its founding father and first prime minister, Walter Lini, declared that "Vanuatu will not be fully free until all Melanesians are free."<sup>61</sup>

This sentiment was a factor in the establishment the Melanesian Spearhead Group (MSG) — a subregional grouping founded in 1986 by the leaders of Papua New Guinea, Solomon Islands, Vanuatu, Fiji and the FLNKS (the Kanak and Socialist National Liberation Front), the representative group for the indigenous Kanaks of Frenchadministered New Caledonia. From the outset, the group's focus was on supporting sovereignty. Lini's political party, Vanua'aku Pati, lobbied for regional support for the Kanaks' struggle, and island countries rallied strongly to the cause. Lini was even willing to let FLNKS form a government in exile.<sup>62</sup>

Decolonisation of West Papua was a similar cause for Vanuatu, which has given refuge to various West Papuan pro-independence figures fleeing Indonesian rule, including those who brought the West Papua issue to international attention.

Pacific Island governments have been discussing the West Papua issue internationally for many years - at the region's pre-eminent political grouping the Pacific Islands Forum (PIF), at the MSG, and occasionally at UN level. Many Pacific Islanders see West Papuans as part of their regional community. Despite restrictions on access to West Papua, connections between Pacific Island communities have been reinforced by the rise of social media, which has allowed information about the grievances of West Papuans to cross borders. Those connections are reflected in civil society networks. For instance, being part of the NGO network and Pacific Islands Association of Non-governmental Organisations (PIANGO), has helped the Papua Customary Council (Dewan Adat Papua) take its advocacy for indigenous rights in West Papua to an international audience. Likewise, regional connections strengthened by visits to West Papua by a small number of members of the Pacific Conference of Churches have resulted in increased international advocacy for West Papuan human rights.<sup>63</sup>

# WEST PAPUANS WILL PERSIST WITH THE INDEPENDENCE AGENDA

The TPNPB's December 2018 massacre of Indonesian road workers in Nduga was not an isolated incident. The TPNPB militia (or its antecedents) had launched sporadic attacks on various Indonesian state interests over a period of decades.<sup>64</sup> Characterised by Indonesia as an armed criminal group, TPNPB renewed its declaration of war on

Despite restrictions on access to West Papua, connections between Pacific Island communities have been reinforced by the rise of social media... Indonesia at the start of 2018, and made a series of attacks throughout the year.<sup>65</sup> It described the Nduga massacre as an act of self defence against a military illegally occupying West Papua, on the basis that Trans-Papua Highway workers included TNI engineer corps and were thus legitimate targets.<sup>66</sup> While the massacre drew wide international media coverage, Indonesia's government resolved to proceed with the road project, reinforcing military protection.<sup>67</sup>

The TPNPB is a guerrilla force, with fractured units of fighters spread across West Papua, including in remote districts. Although a far smaller force than the TNI, it has the advantage of familiarity with West Papua's remote jungle and bush terrain which provides cover for both sporadic attacks and tactical retreats. It has been tenacious, as has the OPM's quest for independence.

The Nduga massacre temporarily overshadowed the peaceful campaigns of the West Papuan independence movement. However, the United Liberation Movement for West Papua (ULMWP) has made significant progress internationalising the West Papuan cause.<sup>68</sup> Where the broader OPM movement attracted criticism for being too fractured, the ULMWP presents a more united front, absorbing the main pro-independence organisations including the West Papua National Committee (KNPB). Among its gains was the historic inclusion in 2015 of the ULMWP as an official MSG observer, and it has made a bid for full membership.<sup>69</sup>

The ULMWP's high profile leader, Benny Wenda, fled West Papua in the early 2000s. His charismatic activism has earned him an international following, including on social media,<sup>70</sup> but condemnation from Indonesia. On being awarded the freedom of the city of Oxford, United Kingdom, where he has been based since 2013, Indonesia criticised him for having ties to armed criminal groups.<sup>71</sup> In January 2019 Wenda delivered a petition to the UN Human Rights Commissioner, purportedly containing 1.8 million signatures of West Papuans (70 per cent of the population) calling for an independence referendum.<sup>72</sup>

Another West Papuan thorn in Jakarta's side is the West Papua National Committee (KNPB), a peaceful movement with a large following of young people, pushing persistently for an independence referendum. The KNPB and ULMWP have support from international West Papua solidarity networks, including the International Parliamentarians for West Papua (IPWP), the International Lawyers for West Papua (ILWP), and the Pacific Coalition on West Papua (PCWP).<sup>73</sup> This support has drawn global attention and has emboldened an

... the United Liberation Movement for West Papua (ULMWP) has made significant progress internationalising the West Papuan cause. independence cause, which had received only sporadic international attention in the past.

#### **REGIONAL INTERESTS**

### PAPUA NEW GUINEA AND ITS NEXT-DOOR NEIGHBOUR

The 1986 Treaty of Mutual Respect, Friendship and Cooperation between neighbours Papua New Guinea and Indonesia firmly establishes Indonesian sovereignty over West Papua, and decrees reciprocal respect for territorial integrity.<sup>74</sup> However, political conflict in West Papua has had a significant impact on Papua New Guinea.

For many years, the porous border between the two nations has experienced two-way traffic. The 1986 agreement between Indonesia and Papua New Guinea alleviated Jakarta's irritation at the use of PNG territory by OPM operatives seeking shelter on the PNG side of the border.<sup>75</sup> However, the border has been exploited for trafficking drugs, guns, contraband and illegal labour. While indigenous communities on both sides have traditional crossing rights, thousands of West Papuans have melted into Papua New Guinea seeking refuge from the excesses of the Indonesian military.<sup>76</sup> Papua New Guinea is ill-equipped to provide for refugees, but is reluctant to return West Papuans to Indonesian rule.<sup>77</sup>

There are other irritants across the shared border. Carbon haze from rampant deforestation drifts over the border from the Indonesian side. In addition, the influx of migrants from other parts of Indonesia to participate in logging and oil palm developments in the West Papuan regions near the international border, along with armed conflict, is a driving factor behind displacement of indigenous landowner communities.<sup>78</sup>

While indigenous communities on both sides have traditional crossing rights, thousands of West Papuans have melted into Papua New Guinea seeking refuge from the excesses of the Indonesian military.



Deforestation and open burning in Korindo plantation, Papua, June 2016. Photo courtesy of MightyEarth/Flickr.

Papua New Guinea's political leaders often cite the proximity to Indonesia as a massive opportunity for economic development. But the money is mostly going one way, to Indonesia. People from PNG border provinces such as West Sepik are increasingly lured to the other side for goods and services. Fear of being subsumed by its big neighbour runs deep in Papua New Guinea's national consciousness and distrust of Indonesia based on West Papua's history only exacerbates this fear.

During the tenure of former Prime Minister Peter O'Neill between 2011 and mid-2019, PNG foreign policy underwent subtle shifts. Papua New Guinea's hosting of the 2018 Asia–Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) leaders' summit was part of a push for greater international standing, with O'Neill projecting Papua New Guinea as a regional leader advancing Pacific Islands issues such as climate change and other shared concerns. In a departure from past government practice, O'Neill spoke publicly about the plight of West Papuans:

"Pictures of brutality of our people appear daily on the social media ... We have the moral obligation to speak for those who are not allowed to talk ... Papua New Guinea is a regional leader. We must take the lead in having mature discussions with our friends in a more solid and engaging manner."<sup>79</sup>

While supporting Indonesian sovereignty over West Papua, O'Neill recognised the domestic political risk in failing to address persistent rights problems in West Papua. However, Papua New Guinea's foreign minister under O'Neill, Rimbink Pato, followed those remarks with swift

Fear of being subsumed by its big neighbour runs deep in Papua New Guinea's national consciousness and distrust of Indonesia based on West Papua's history only exacerbates this fear. reassurances to Jakarta of Papua New Guinea's respect for Indonesian control over West Papua.<sup>80</sup> Pato had formed close relationships with his Indonesian counterparts, and proved effective at containing the West Papua issue in regional fora, the PIF and the MSG, whenever pressure could have been applied on Indonesia. With Pato no longer in the mix (replaced as foreign minister in the recent leadership change), the forum, led by Vanuatu, adopted a stronger position about human rights abuses in West Papua at its August 2019 summit.<sup>81</sup>

It is not yet clear whether Papua New Guinea's new Prime Minister James Marape will change longstanding government policy, but the evidence to date suggests he is unlikely to pursue West Papuan self-determination. His statements in the aftermath of the violent protests in late 2019 reiterated Indonesia's sovereignty even while pledging to accept refugees fleeing the violence.<sup>82</sup>

Although successive PNG governments have avoided confronting the West Papuan self-determination issue, a small number of local MPs openly support West Papuan independence. Port Moresby Governor Powes Parkop and Oro Governor Gary Juffa are among the most highly visible political figures in Melanesia, both having gained traction on the issue in traditional and social media. In January 2019, Parkop and Juffa joined representatives from the PNG West Papua Association, OPM and TPNPB in a rare public forum in Port Moresby, at which they announced their intention to push for a PNG policy change on West Papua, supporting an independence referendum. This will be a steep challenge given Indonesia's influence on PNG politics.

In a surge of engagement between West Papuans and Papua New Guinea, Papua Province's Governor Lukas Enembe visited several northern PNG provinces in late 2018. He was also hosted in Papua New Guinea's capital by Parkop, where they planned exchange programs between the sister cities of Jayapura and Port Moresby. Parkop said it was time to start developing a relationship "not based on fear".<sup>83</sup> Enembe lamented that it had taken more than four decades for West Papua and Papua New Guinea to have formal contact.<sup>84</sup>

Papua New Guinea, like Indonesia, has its own concerns about territorial integrity. These are at a raised state currently after the historic independence referendum in Papua New Guinea's autonomous region of Bougainville in 2019. The result was 97.7 per cent of Bougainvilleans voting for independence, although it is a non-binding vote requiring ratification by the national parliament to come into effect. Such an overwhelming majority vote is difficult to ignore, but

Although successive PNG governments have avoided confronting the West Papuan selfdetermination issue, a small number of local MPs openly support West Papuan independence. PNG leaders are reluctant to set a precedent for other parts of the nation to attempt to break away.

#### MELANESIAN RELATIONS WITH INDONESIA

Pacific governments have an uneasy task balancing their relationship with Indonesia against their desire to support human rights, peace and stability in West Papua. At the UN General Assembly in 2016, seven Pacific countries pressed the international community to act on West Papua, citing either rights abuses, self-determination aspirations or both.<sup>85</sup> Solomon Islands' Prime Minister Manasseh Sogavare noted the symbiotic link between the two:

"Human rights violations in West Papua and the pursuit for selfdetermination of West Papua are two sides of the same coin. Many reports on human rights violations in West Papua emphasise the inherent corroboration between the right to self-determination that results in direct violations of human rights by Indonesia in its attempts to smother any form of opposition."<sup>86</sup>

Indonesia responded with stern criticism of these countries, including of their own human rights records.<sup>87</sup> Jakarta opposes any argument for self-determination on the basis of Indonesian sovereignty. The West Papuan argument challenges the legitimacy of that sovereignty, but the human rights violations give oxygen to the self-determination debate. The issue is now being raised frequently by Pacific countries at UN Human Rights Council sessions in Geneva, placing further pressure on Jakarta.

With the West Papua issue growing in international profile, Indonesia has put more emphasis on relations with Pacific Island countries. This presents opportunities for countries such as Fiji. After the 2006 military coup and consequent Australian and New Zealand sanctions, coup leader Frank Bainimarama turned to new allies in the region such as Indonesia. Bainimarama leveraged the West Papua issue to tap into Indonesian assistance, pledging Fiji's support for Indonesian sovereignty in the territory. In turn Indonesia offered Fiji stronger bilateral ties, assistance packages, a police academy and boosting of security co-operation.<sup>88</sup>

However, by aligning with Indonesia, regional governments risk appearing weak on an issue that resonates with their grassroots support. Former Solomon Islands Prime Minister Gordon Darcy Lilo earned the ire of Solomons' media and civil society after he was persuaded, with various Indonesian inducements, to publicly With the West Papua issue growing in international profile, Indonesia has put more emphasis on relations with Pacific Island countries. acknowledge Indonesia's irrefutable sovereignty over West Papua.<sup>89</sup> Jakarta's hosting of a Solomons delegation to West Papua without first consulting civil society organisations provoked similar reactions.<sup>90</sup>

The politically charged issue has even been a factor in leadership changes in both Solomon Islands and Vanuatu. A parliamentary motion of no-confidence removed Sogavare as Solomons' prime minister in late 2017, citing concerns about his trenchant policy towards West Papua.<sup>91</sup> Back in power in April 2019, Sogavare has notably quietened on West Papua. Vanuatu's staunch support for West Papuan independence aspirations has been disrupted at various points in recent years by its former Prime Minister Sato Kilman. Suspicion over Kilman's ties to Indonesia was a key factor in his removal as prime minister in 2013.<sup>92</sup> Within two years, Kilman visited Jakarta as foreign minister shortly before he plotted successfully to replace pro-West Papuan Joe Natuman as prime minister.<sup>93</sup> Kilman's dabbling in Vanuatu's West Papua policy was soon overshadowed by a bribery scandal implicating half of his government, 14 of whom were jailed before his rule collapsed.

The rise of China and its increasing influence in the Pacific has exercised leaders in the region, particularly Australia. But the ULMWP has warned that it is Indonesia, not China, which causes greater concern for Melanesian countries that worry about Jakarta's pervasive influence in their domestic political scenes.<sup>94</sup> Indonesia's outreach in the Pacific is aimed more broadly than the West Papuan issue. It has its own regional leadership aspirations. Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono was the first Indonesian president to visit a Pacific Islands country when he visited Fiji in 2014, and he offered a US\$20 million package for addressing climate change and natural disasters in the Pacific.<sup>95</sup> When Samoa hosted the 2017 PIF summit, Indonesia used its South-South Cooperation framework to commit to a range of assistance.<sup>96</sup>

Indonesia's Pacific outreach has reaped it some gains on the West Papua issue. Of the seven Pacific countries who raised it at the United Nations in 2016, a number have since modified their stand. The leaders of Nauru and Tuvalu have made statements regarding West Papua which underline not only their support for Indonesian territorial sovereignty but enthusiastically endorse Indonesia's development of the so-called "backwards" provinces of West Papua.<sup>97</sup> Nauru's statement came after a rare visit by senior Indonesian minister Wiranto who has advocated a soft diplomacy approach on West Papua in the Pacific.<sup>98</sup> Indonesia's Pacific Expo event in Auckland in July 2019 showed it has the whole islands region in its sights.<sup>99</sup>

The leaders of Nauru and Tuvalu have made statements regarding West Papua which underline not only their support for Indonesian territorial sovereignty but enthusiastically endorse Indonesia's development of the socalled "backwards" provinces of West Papua. While it will be encouraged by this momentum, Jakarta will also have paid close attention to Bougainville's vote for independence in the late 2019 referendum, and will be assessing the precedent this might pose for West Papua in the Melanesian sphere.

#### THE MSG AND THE WEST PAPUA ISSUE

#### WEST PAPUAN AND INDONESIAN VOICES IN THE MSG

Sporadic campaigns to include West Papuans in the MSG made little headway for twenty years, with Papua New Guinea actively opposing it on the basis that West Papuans, unlike the Kanaks, had no formal process for independence.<sup>100</sup> Things began to shift in 2008 after the MSG opened a secretariat in new Chinese-built headquarters in Port Vila. Vanuatu and the FLNKS were determined to see West Papuans join the group. At the same time, a group of mostly exiled West Papuans — including Vila-based independence activists Andy Ayamiseba and former OPM figure John Ondawame — established the West Papua National Coalition for Liberation (WPNCL), which had strong links in the Pacific Islands.<sup>101</sup>

Jakarta had intermittently suggested Indonesia join the MSG, and started pushing harder on the basis of an argument that Indonesia was home to most of the world's Melanesian population (11 million) - more than the combined population of MSG member states.<sup>102</sup> This was an unusual argument for Indonesia to make, promoting a sub-national cultural identity. While some Melanesian leaders were indifferent to the claim, others, notably Fiji's government, began citing it in proximity to the membership issue.<sup>103</sup> Indonesia's MSG opportunity arose in 2011, after the breaking of a year-long deadlock over the accession of Fiji's Bainimarama to the MSG chair due to democracy and governance provisions in the MSG constitution. Resolution of the chairmanship stand-off coincided with Sato Kilman's return to power in Vanuatu. With both Bainimarama and Kilman on board, Indonesia was granted observer status in the group in 2011. The move has been controversial in Melanesia. One only has to glance at social media discussions on the topic to see how, at the grassroots level, Indonesia's inclusion in the MSG was considered a betrayal of the Melanesian spirit. Some member governments in the MSG have made it clear they are also unhappy about it.104

Undeterred by Indonesia getting in first, the WPNCL took its membership bid to MSG leaders at their 2013 summit in Noumea. However, the leaders deferred a decision, pending more consultation One only has to glance at social media discussions on the topic to see how, at the grassroots level, Indonesia's inclusion in the MSG was considered a betrayal of the Melanesian spirit. over West Papua. Via Fiji's Foreign Minister, Ratu Inoke Kubuabola, Jakarta offered a vague invitation for an MSG delegation to visit Indonesia, including West Papua. After a six month delay, Jakarta organised a visit, but with no provision for delegates to meet any representatives from civil society and West Papuan representatives as mandated by the MSG. Vanuatu's government claimed the mission had been 'hijacked' by Indonesia, and withdrew from the delegation.<sup>105</sup> In the end, the trip proceeded with MSG delegates tightly ushered by security officials, spending just a few hours in Jayapura meeting government officials and police. During the visit, 47 West Papuan demonstrators were arrested.

At the next MSG summit, leaders again deferred the WPNCL membership application and in their final communiqué agreed instead "to invite all groups to form an inclusive and united umbrella group in consultation with Indonesia to work on submitting a fresh application."<sup>106</sup> West Papuan diplomatic efforts hit full swing. Within half a year, with Vanuatu's help, the WPNCL joined with other independence organisations to create the ULMWP. A grassroots petition in West Papua for MSG membership was signed by 55,000 people.<sup>107</sup> In 2015, the ULMWP finally achieved MSG observer status under the chairmanship of Solomon Islands.

### MSG COMES TO AN IMPASSE OVER WEST PAPUAN MEMBERSHIP; INDONESIA RESTRICTS WEST PAPUANS' RIGHT TO PROTEST

For West Papuans, observer status was a victory dampened by the MSG's simultaneous move to grant Indonesia associate member status. This was billed as a practical way to bring Indonesia and West Papuans together at the table. But so far there has been minimal dialogue, due to chronic, mutual mistrust.

The ULMWP, and some member states, have protested at efforts by Indonesian officials to dictate terms on the wording of discussions on MSG membership guidelines, a matter on which the group has become bogged down. Meanwhile, Indonesian officials accuse ULMWP of disruptive practices in MSG processes, at the same time as Indonesia conducts a well co-ordinated security crackdown in West Papua on activities in support of ULMWP. Thousands of West Papuans were arrested over several months for participating in demonstrations.<sup>108</sup> While Jakarta tends to see crackdowns as the only way to respond to such mobilisations, their consequence is to further fuel independence sentiment among West Papuans.

The ULMWP, and some member states, have protested at efforts by Indonesian officials to dictate terms on the wording of discussions on MSG membership guidelines ... With Indonesia trying to tamp down tensions, and deflecting regional calls for access to West Papua, divisions between MSG members have widened. Vanuatu and the FLNKS on one hand are pushing a West Papua agenda; Papua New Guinea and Fiji on the other hand support Jakarta. The Solomons sits somewhere in the middle. Melanesian Spearhead Group leaders' meetings have become irregular, <sup>109</sup> and matters of West Papuan and Indonesian participation in MSG have led to a festering dynamic in the group. The ULMWP has pushed on determinedly, formally submitting its application for full membership in the MSG in June 2019.

#### WHERE TO NEXT FOR THE WEST PAPUA ISSUE?

### POLICY CHALLENGES FOR INDONESIA IN WEST PAPUA

The infrastructure and development drive accelerated by President Jokowi has gained momentum in West Papua. After his 2019 reelection, he will look to continue this push. Indonesia will also maintain its enhanced security presence. Ongoing TPNPB threats to the infrastructure effort will only provoke Indonesia to further boost its security presence in West Papua,<sup>110</sup> reducing the chances of a peaceful resolution. As Indonesia's population continues to grow, the need for space and resources will drive migration to West Papua. According to a West Papuan government insider, the occasional Pacific delegations which have visited in recent years have been "stunned" by the rapid pace of development in West Papua. Yet as evidenced by the TPNPB's defence of the Nduga attack, the widespread perception among West Papuans is that infrastructure projects such as the Trans-Papua Highway are mainly for the benefit of non-West Papuans, the police and the military.<sup>111</sup>

Deforestation remains a pressing issue. West Papua is one of the world's deforestation hotspots, and Jakarta has so far made only token efforts to address it. A moratorium on the granting of logging and oil palm concessions has stalled. Another brewing challenge in West Papua is the prospect of religious disharmony. For decades Christians and Muslims have coexisted peacefully in predominantly Christian West Papua. But with migration steadily transforming the demographics, and the rise of conservative Islam across Indonesia, there may be more instances of inter-religious conflict like 2015's mosque-burning in the Highlands town of Tolikara.<sup>112</sup> Finally, Indonesia's management of the emerging COVID-19 crisis in the region will be a critical challenge to its claims for effective governance of West Papua.

West Papua is one of the world's deforestation hotspots, and Jakarta has so far made only token efforts to address it. Such social and environmental pressures stoke the cycle of conflict in West Papua. Unless the cycle can be broken, West Papuans' sense of disenfranchisement will grow, the TPNBP will continue to agitate, Indonesia will clamp down harder on security, and divisions in the MSG will harden.

#### INDONESIAN FOREIGN POLICY IN THE REGION

Indonesia's diplomatic outreach in the Pacific is likely to continue. In a recent opinion editorial, Indonesia's Foreign Minister Retno Marsudi heralded a new era of connectivity between Indonesia and the Pacific Islands, arguing they "belong to one family".<sup>113</sup> According to Marsudi, Indonesia and Pacific Island countries face common challenges ranging from climate change to economic development. But Pacific Islands are unlikely to be convinced about Marsudi's "family" claims until the West Papuan issue is resolved.<sup>114</sup>

Indonesia claims it is ready to confront abuses in West Papua,<sup>115</sup> but does not outwardly concede a link between the issue of human rights and West Papuan self-determination aspirations. Its sensitivity to foreign questions about West Papua runs the risk of impeding the development of healthy relations between itself and other countries in the region.

The West Papua region is also of strategic importance to Indonesia, with regional security a mounting priority.<sup>116</sup> Marsudi explained in March 2019 that "as Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum initiative takes shape, we have expanded and upgraded strategic ports in the eastern part of the country. Our aim is to establish greater sea connectivity, which will bring Indonesia closer to the South Pacific."<sup>117</sup>

Indonesia was irked by the failure of Australia and the United States to consult it on their plans for a naval base on Papua New Guinea's Manus Island, much as it was with the announcement about US troops stationing in Darwin<sup>118</sup> Jakarta has leverage in Canberra and Washington because both those countries' Indo-Pacific strategies need Indonesian involvement in the alliance if they are to counter Chinese dominance. Jakarta has a complex relationship with Beijing, but is less concerned than Washington and Canberra about Chinese dominance. Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum initiative involves shoring up its own alliances in the region as a kind of fortification of its own patch.<sup>119</sup> Ports in West Papua and Papua New Guinea have become more important strategically to Jakarta as it looks to strengthen its security and infrastructure ties with Papua New Guinea. To build such connections, Indonesia cannot realistically keep West

The West Papua region is also of strategic importance to Indonesia, with regional security a mounting priority. Papua closed off to outside access as it has done for decades. A blurring of the border line with Papua New Guinea means an opening up of West Papua and potential concessions on access to the troubled territory for Papua New Guinea and, by extension, the Pacific Islands community.

# HOW WILL PACIFIC NATIONS ADDRESS THE WEST PAPUA ISSUE?

Under the new Marape government in Papua New Guinea, the focus on Southeast Asia for trade and commercial opportunities will intensify. Marape has indicated he will "look at Indonesia in a bigger way",<sup>120</sup> which may accelerate the opening up of links across the border. Road projects are springing up on either side, and Papua New Guinea's northern provinces are pushing for increased connection to Jayapura not just by road but by electricity and commerce. Marape's government has little appetite to advance West Papuan self-determination matters while it grapples with Bougainville's bid for independence. But the human rights problem in West Papua is an issue on which Papua New Guinea is willing to press Indonesia.



Jayapura, West Papua. Photo courtesy of Axel Drainville/Flickr.

In endeavours to thicken cross-border development and trade, Papua New Guinea has the broad support of Melanesian countries.<sup>121</sup> Papua New Guinea's government seeks to be the leader of the Pacific Islands region and as such it is incumbent on Papua New Guinea to advance the concerns of its fellow island countries. As the ULMWP and various lobby groups maintain their work in the region, island countries — not just Melanesian countries but other Pacific nations such as Tonga, Tuvalu and Nauru — will keep pushing for access to West Papua for the Papua New Guinea's government seeks to be the leader of the Pacific Islands region and as such it is incumbent on Papua New Guinea to advance the concerns of its fellow island countries. UN Human Rights Commissioner (OHCHR), consistent with the PIF's stance on the issue of human rights.

Vanuatu, which has a new Vanua'aku Pati-led coalition government in place as of April 2020, will continue to persevere with its international advocacy for West Papuan rights, although it is understandably preoccupied in the short-term by the recent devastation caused in the country by Cyclone Harold, and the disruption of the COVID-19 pandemic. However it intends to submit a UN General Assembly resolution calling for West Papua to be inscribed on the UN decolonisation list, triggering UN oversight of the human rights of West Papuans. The ULMWP will continue to lobby for these UN efforts.

While Indonesia's growing ties with some Pacific Island countries have eroded support for Vanuatu's efforts, several countries remain vocal, including Tonga which has also urged the UN decolonisation listing. At the latest PIF summit, leaders agreed to press Indonesia to allow the UN Human Rights Commissioner's office access to West Papua in time for their next summit in 2020.<sup>122</sup> This new regional cohesion on the matter suggests a less splintered membership in PIF than MSG. Ultimately, the forum, with Australia and New Zealand's weight involved, represents a sizeable bloc of nations.

There are also other international networks within which to pursue the West Papuan cause. Vanuatu and others have been discussing West Papua within the African, Caribbean and Pacific Group of States (ACP); and broad coalitions of small island states represent other avenues for potential influence in the UN sphere.

Civil society is likely to continue international lobbying on West Papua, energised by West Papua solidarity at a grassroots level across the Pacific. Civil society is likely to continue international lobbying on West Papua, energised by West Papua solidarity at a grassroots level across the Pacific. The Pacific Coalition on West Papua and the Pacific Conference of Churches are increasingly engaged on the issue. Whether their lobbying will be influential depends on how effectively they work with Melanesian leadership in the next few years.

## WILL THE MSG DISINTEGRATE OVER THE WEST PAPUA ISSUE?

Divisions in the MSG over the West Papua issue, and problems with clarifying its membership criteria, are weakening the organisation. Vanuatu's former Foreign Minister Ralph Regenvanu has openly questioned its relevance: "[The] consensus approach to decision making is failing in the MSG. Vanuatu's been consistently saying that it's not happy with the way that decisions are made, that they're not made in this consensus manner. And that's continuing."<sup>123</sup>

The West Papua issue is unlikely to fade completely from the group's agenda, however. Decolonisation is a founding aim of the MSG, and the 2019 Bougainville referendum result combined with the close result in New Caledonia's 2018 referendum, ensure issues of self-determination will continue to feature among the group's concerns.<sup>124</sup>

Along with waning commitment among its cash-strapped member governments to financing the MSG secretariat, divisions over West Papua still have the potential to undermine the future purpose of this group and Melanesian regional solidarity. But fresh leadership can make a difference, and when Vanuatu resumes the MSG chairmanship in 2020, the West Papua issue will likely be tackled with renewed vigour.

#### THE POSITION OF AUSTRALIA AND NEW ZEALAND

For the Australian government, West Papua has been a vexed issue.<sup>125</sup> As Rodd McGibbon pointed out in his 2006 paper Pitfalls of Papua, "the basic orientation of Australian governments since the early 1960s [has been to] recognis[e] the importance of Indonesia to Australia's longterm security interests."<sup>126</sup> After the East Timor crisis and referendum placed unprecedented strains on the bilateral relationship, the Australian government attempted to reassure Indonesia that it respects its territorial integrity. But in the absence of a well-articulated policy on West Papua, the issue remained a potential irritant. Indonesia's mistrust hardened when Australia controversially granted 43 West Papuans asylum in 2006 based on what officials reportedly confirmed as a "well-founded fear of being persecuted" if they returned to their homeland.<sup>127</sup> Indonesia reacted by recalling its ambassador and threatening to review its cooperation with Australia on issues such as people-smuggling and terrorism. Australia's push to recalibrate relations resulted in the 2006 Lombok Treaty which affirmed "mutual respect and support for the sovereignty, territorial integrity, national unity and political independence of each other, and also noninterference in the internal affairs of one another."128

The spectre of China's involvement in the region may drive Australia to further solidify relations with Jakarta and support its stance on West Papua. But the security of Papua New Guinea is something Australia cannot afford to neglect, nor its relations with Melanesians. The recent The spectre of China's involvement in the region may drive Australia to further solidify relations with Jakarta and support its stance on West Papua. 'Pacific Step-up'<sup>129</sup> is an acknowledgment that Pacific governments now have more options for development partners, and Canberra cannot take their support for granted. A few years ago it may have seemed fanciful to think Pacific nations could pressure Canberra to make more effort on West Papua. But the Morrison-led government has recently lost some credibility in the region over its climate change policy. It now needs to show more responsiveness on the big issues facing the Pacific Islands if it wants to continue counting these nations as "family".<sup>130</sup> Morrison's recent pledge of aid to the Pacific in response to the COVID-19 crisis is further evidence of the region's importance to the government.<sup>131</sup>

New Zealand also cannot afford to keep fobbing off Pacific Islands' concerns about West Papua. Consistent with its Pacific Reset, <sup>132</sup> New Zealand's government has pledged to be more of an equal partner to the island countries in confronting their most pressing challenges, and this is not restricted to climate change. A Labour-led government is comfortable with advancing the West Papua human rights issue as part of the PIF collective, while encouraging regional engagement with Jakarta. Indeed, this is where Canberra could also push the issue. In New Zealand, should Prime Minister Ardern lose the September 2020 election to the National Party, the new government may not be as interested in talking to Jakarta about West Papua. However, both sides of the political divide in New Zealand are attuned to the great value of the country's efforts in conflict resolution in Bougainville, leaving open the possibility that it could again play a role to forge peace in other parts of Melanesia. This was underlined in the recent Bougainville referendum when New Zealand provided key operational and security support.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

#### A. DIALOGUE

Indonesia envisages itself as a regional leader, but to achieve this it must first win the trust of Pacific nations. It can do this by commencing a genuine dialogue about the core problems in West Papua.

The international community (governments and civil society) has a role to play in mediating dialogue between Jakarta and West Papuans on issues of self-determination and human rights abuses. The mediator need not be a Melanesian country, but the MSG is a logical organisation for promoting dialogue. Papua New Guinea, Fiji, Australia, New Zealand

Indonesia envisages itself as a regional leader, but to achieve this it must first win the trust of Pacific nations. and other Pacific countries will not endanger their respective stances on West Papua's political status merely by facilitating dialogue.

#### **B. TRUTH AND RECONCILIATION**

A first step to addressing the deep mistrust between West Papuans and the Indonesian state would be to facilitate a thorough public record of human rights abuses in West Papua through the establishment of a truth and reconciliation commission. There was provision for this in the Special Autonomy Law of 2001, but Indonesia showed negligible interest in it, and it has never been implemented. However, the expiry of the Special Autonomy Law in 2021 and the apparent need to negotiate a successor framework for it, provide a useful opportunity to establish a commission. There are also recent indications that Indonesia may institute its own Truth and Reconciliation Commission.<sup>133</sup> This is where the PIF, or particularly the MSG, could play its most constructive role in helping resolve the West Papua problem. Reconciliation processes are deeply entrenched in Melanesian societies.<sup>134</sup> The Commission should have an emphasis on Melanesian reconciliation custom, and could include as consultants Melanesian custom chiefs from all the MSG territories. This would help generate buy-in for the commission among the indigenous people of West Papua. A truth and reconciliation commission would be a catalyst for defusing West Papua's ongoing pattern of conflict, and open the way towards long-term solutions.

#### C. PACIFIC LINKS

West Papuans share strong cultural bonds with Pacific Islanders. Seeing themselves as distinct from other peoples in Indonesia, they seek the freedom to be able to connect to other Pacific peoples, especially fellow Melanesians. Melanesian communities in turn want to build links across the region's borders, and for West Papuans to be part of that. Opportunities should be sought in culture, trade, sport and other interactions. Melanesian Spearhead Group countries have taken promising steps to include West Papuans in Melanesian arts and cultural festivals. More can be done. For instance, Melanesian nations are big followers of football and would benefit from seeing the former Indonesian champions Persipura Jayapura play on their soil. A range of trade opportunities within the region would open up if Melanesian countries could build commercial links with West Papua.

#### D. BORDER SECURITY

Papua New Guinea should work with partners, particularly Australia, to improve its own security capabilities in the porous border area. Papua

West Papuans share strong cultural bonds with Pacific Islanders. Seeing themselves as distinct from other peoples in Indonesia, they seek the freedom to be able to connect to other Pacific peoples ... New Guinea's Defence Force and border agencies do what they can to stem the cross-border flow of guns, drugs, contraband and illegal labour, but are drastically under-resourced, and would struggle to cope with future threats. If the TPNPB's conflict with Indonesia drags on in West Papua's Central Highlands, the number of internally displaced villagers will rise. The threat of a large flow of refugees into Papua New Guinea, reminiscent of the great wave of 1984, is real.<sup>135</sup>

Australia is a natural partner to help bolster Papua New Guinea's border security capabilities. It should also be prepared to support Papua New Guinea in absorbing West Papuan refugees if numbers swell due to ongoing conflict.

#### E. HUMANITARIAN AID

Melanesian and other regional governments should propose envoys to West Papua, and work for greater access in providing humanitarian assistance to West Papuans in crisis areas. The COVID-19 crisis may be the ideal opportunity to promote such access. The concept of envoys visiting West Papua over a period of time to gauge conditions, including human rights and development indicators, might be more palatable to Indonesia than a team that appears to be investigating it in one swoop. However, in keeping with signs of a more cohesive front on West Papua from the PIF, Melanesian countries should press Jakarta to allow access to international humanitarian assistance for West Papuans affected by armed conflict, natural disasters and disease outbreaks.

### CONCLUSION

With growing regional and international support, West Papuans will continue to fight for self-determination. It remains to be seen the degree to which the COVID-19 pandemic will affect their cause. Regional countries will have less motivation to address the West Papua issue until the global health crisis has abated and their economies start to recover. However, if West Papua experiences widespread transmission of the virus and its already weak public health system is overwhelmed, West Papuan frustrations with Indonesian rule could deepen. It is clear from the attacks around Freeport in March and April 2020 that even in the face of the pandemic, violent conflict has intensified. But this does not detract from the mainly peaceful efforts of the wider independence movement which continues to urge Jakarta to enter into dialogue, with a third-party mediator, in order to end the conflict. West Papua remains an issue that will not go away.

## NOTES

- <sup>1</sup> In this paper, the term 'West Papua' is used to refer to the Indonesian-ruled territory in the western half of New Guinea which was originally colonised by the Dutch (Netherlands New Guinea). The territory has had a succession of name changes in the post-colonial era. On Indonesia assuming control in 1963, the territory was renamed Irian Barat. From 1973, it was known as Irian Jaya. At the turn of the century, Abdurrahman Wahid, then Indonesian president (popularly known as Gus Dur) renamed it Papua. In 2003, the territory was officially divided into two Indonesian provinces, West Papua and Papua, by the Indonesian Government. In this paper when either province is being specifically referred to, the phrase 'West Papua Province' or 'Papua Province' is used respectively.
- <sup>2</sup> Richard Chauvel, "Australia, Indonesia and the Papuan Crises", APSNet Policy Forum, 27 April, 2006, Nautilus Institute, https://nautilus.org/apsnet/0614a-chauvel-html/.
- <sup>3</sup> See footnote 1 above.
- <sup>4</sup> Rodd McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, Lowy Institute Paper (Sydney: Lowy Institute for International Policy, 2006), 2, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/pitfalls-papuaunderstanding-conflict-and-its-place-australia-indonesiarelations.
- <sup>5</sup> United Nations Treaty Series, Indonesia and Netherlands: Agreement (with annex) concerning West New Guinea, (West Irian), 15 August 1962, No. 6311, https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%20437/vo lume-437-I-6311-English.pdf.
- <sup>6</sup> McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 9.
- <sup>7</sup> West Papuan armed resistance started before Suharto assumed power. Indonesia's first president, Sukarno, had appointed Suharto as commander of the military operations against the Dutch.
- <sup>8</sup> John Saltford, The United Nations and the Indonesian Takeover of West Papua, 1962-1969: The anatomy of betrayal, (London: Routledge Curzon, 2002); McGibbon, Pitfalls of Papua, 11-13.
- <sup>9</sup> June R Verrier, "Is West Papua Another Timor?", Parliament of Australia, Current Issues Brief 1 2000-1, 27 July 2000,

https://www.aph.gov.au/About\_Parliament/Parliamentary\_Depart ments/Parliamentary\_Library/Publications\_Archive/CIB/cib0001/ 01cib01.

- <sup>10</sup> McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 34.
- <sup>11</sup> Jason Macleod, *Merdeka and the Morning Star: Civil Resistance in West Papua* (St Lucia: University of Queensland Press, 2015) 128.
- <sup>12</sup> Rodd McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 101.
- <sup>13</sup> Ibid, 101.
- <sup>14</sup> "Kopassus guilty of Eluay murder", *The Age*, 22 April 2003, https://www.theage.com.au/world/kopassus-guilty-of-eluaymurder-20030422-gdvkxu.html; McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 38.
- <sup>15</sup> Eben Kirksey, Freedom in Entangled Worlds: West Papua and the Architecture of Global Power (Durham and London: Duke University Press, 2012), 123.
- <sup>16</sup> Since reformasi, Indonesia's internal security has come to be primarily the domain of the police, except when it involves armed insurgencies, which is the responsibility of the military.
- <sup>17</sup> See: Australian Government Department of Defence, "Joint Statement on the Sixth Indonesia–Australia Foreign and Defence Ministers 2+2 Meeting", 6 December 2019, https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/minister/Ireynolds/statemen ts/joint-statement-sixth-indonesia-australia-foreign-and-defence; and\_US Department of Defense, "Joint Statement Between the Ministry of Defense of the Republic of Indonesia and the Department of Defense of the United States of America", 31 May 2019,

https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Releases/Release/Article/18 63375/joint-statement-between-the-ministry-of-defense-of-the-republic-of-indonesia-an/.

- <sup>18</sup> According to Indonesian human rights researcher Andreas Harsono, 50 people were killed and over 500 injured in shootings along the road in the fifteen years until 2017: "West Papuans call for closure of Freeport goldmine", RNZ, 24 November 2017, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/344637/westpapuans-call-for-closure-of-freeport-gold-mine. For further discussion of attacks on the road see Eben Kirksey, *Freedom in Entangled Worlds.*
- <sup>19</sup> Eben Kirksey, *Freedom in Entangled Worlds*,138-172; Raymond Bonner, "Indonesian Man Links Military to Shooting of US

Teachers", *The New York Times*, 14 January 2006, https://www.nytimes.com/2006/01/14/world/asia/indonesianman-links-military-to-shooting-of-us-teachers.html.

- <sup>20</sup> "Seven dead in Papua miner's strike", UPI.com, 24 October 2011, https://www.upi.com/Top\_News/Special/2011/10/24/Seven-deadin-Papua-miners-strike/38831319450580/?ur3=1.
- <sup>21</sup> Kurt Bayer, "Gold Mine Attack: New Zealand Man Graeme Wall Reportedly Shot and Killed by Rebels", 31 March 2020, *NZ Herald,* https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/news/article.cfm?c\_id=1&objectid= 12321121; "Fatal Shooting in a Mining Town in Papua", 3 April 2020, *Human Rights Watch,* https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/03/fatal-shooting-miningtown-papua
- <sup>22</sup> "West Papuans call for closure of Freeport goldmine", RNZ, 24 November 2017, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/344637/west-papuans-call-for-closure-of-freeport-goldmine.
- <sup>23</sup> "Government tells Papua, Mimika to set up BUMD for Freeport shares", *The Jakarta Post*, 15 March 2019, https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/03/15/govt-tellspapua-mimika-to-set-up-bumd-for-freeport-shares.html.
- <sup>24</sup> Indonesia: Law No. 21 of 2001, On Special Autonomy for the Papua Province (22 October 2001), available at https://www.refworld.org/docid/46af542e2.html.
- <sup>25</sup> The easternmost province, next to Papua New Guinea, is called Papua, and is the rump of Indonesian-ruled Papua territory. The westernmost province of this territory, the bird's head peninsula, is West Papua.
- <sup>26</sup> Bobby Anderson, Papua's Insecurity: State Failure in the Indonesian Periphery, Policy Studies 73 (2015), https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/papuas-insecuritystate-failure-in-the-indonesian-periphery.
- <sup>27</sup> The program operated between 1980 and 1986 and supported the movement of more than 2 million people from densely populated inner islands to less populated outer islands. See: World Bank, *Indonesia — The transmigration program in perspective* (*English*), World Bank country study (Washington DC: 1988), http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/3536714687717088 41/Indonesia-The-transmigration-program-in-perspective.

- <sup>28</sup> Jim Elmslie, "The Great Divide: West Papuan Demographics Revisited; Settlers Dominate Coastal Regions but the Highlands Still Overwhelmingly Papuan", *Asia Pacific Journal*, 15, Issue 2, (15 January 2017), https://apjjf.org/2017/02/Elmslie.html.
- <sup>29</sup> Johnny Blades, "Gloves come off as Jakarta confronts Papua rights", RNZ, 30 June 2016, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/307672/glovescome-off-as-jakarta-confronts-papua-rights.
- 30 The best-known West Papuan political prisoner is Filep Karma, a civil servant from Biak whose second stint in incarceration was a fifteen-year jail term (of which he served almost eleven years) for raising the West Papuan Morning Star flag. Karma's plight became highlighted internationally. An advocate of peaceful resistance to Indonesian rule, Karma was wounded during the Biak incident of 1998 when the Indonesian military opened fire on protesters (see "Prosecuting Political Aspiration: Indonesia's Political Prisoners", Human Rights Watch, 22 June 2010, https://www.hrw.org/report/2010/06/22/prosecuting-politicalaspiration/indonesias-political-prisoners). Karma had refused to accept the government's offer of an early release because he would not admit guilt for a crime he did not commit. See "Indonesia: Papuan pro-independence activist jailed for raising a flag finally freed", Amnesty International, 19 November 2015, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/11/papuan-proindependence-activist-jailed-for-raising-a-flag-finally-freed/.
- <sup>31</sup> Indonesia's government says that more than 4300 kilometres of roads, 15 seaports and 6 airports have been built in the last four years in the West Papua region. See: "Frequently asked question[s] about Papua and West Papua, provinces of Indonesia", Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia in Copenhagen, Kingdom of Denmark, accessed 27 March 2020, https://kemlu.go.id/copenhagen/en/read/frequently-askedquestion-faqs-about-papua-and-west-papua-provinces-ofindonesia/646/important-information.
- <sup>32</sup> The Human Development Index in Papua Province in 2019 increased by 0.78 points (1.3 per cent) compared to 2018, up to 60.84, according to Indonesia's Statistic Agency: "Statistics, Province of Papua", accessed 27 March 2020, https://papua.bps.go.id/pressrelease/2020/02/17/483/indekspembangunan-manusia--ipm--provinsi-papua-tahun-2019.html. HDI in West Papua Province in 2019 increased by 0.96 points compared to the previous year, up to 64.7, according to

Indonesia's Statistic Agency: "Statistics, Province of West Papua", accessed 27 March 2020,

https://papuabarat.bps.go.id/pressrelease/2020/03/16/577/inde ks-pembangunan-manusia-provinsi-papua-barat-tahun-2019sebesar-64-70.html.

<sup>33</sup> International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, Papua New Guinea: Measles Emergency Plan of Action Update No 1 (MDRPG006), 19 December 2017, https://reliefweb.int/report/papua-new-guinea/papua-newguinea-measles-emergency-plan-action-update-n-1-mdrpg006; Safrin La Batu, "Military, Police to form Joint Task Force to Help Tackle Outbreak in Papua", 23 January 2018, *The Jakarta Post,* https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2018/01/23/militarypolice-to-form-joint-task-force-to-help-tackle-outbreak-inpapua.html.

<sup>34</sup> Reported numbers vary; see, for example, Rob Attwell, "Massacre in Nduga: Indonesia's Papuan Insurgency", *The Diplomat*, 24 December 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/12/massacre-innduga-indonesias-papuan-insurgency/; "Indonesian attack: Gunmen kill 24 construction workers in Papua", BBC News, 4 December 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-46446719, and William Laurance, "A Highway Megaproject Tears at the Heart of New Guinea's Rainforest", *Yale Environment 360*, 17 January 2019, https://e360.yale.edu/features/a-highwaymegaproject-tears-at-the-heart-of-papuas-rainforest.

<sup>35</sup> Six hundred Indonesian soldiers were deployed to Nduga in March 2019, in addition to 154 police and soldiers dispatched to the region immediately after the killings; see Tia Asmara, "Indonesian Defense Chief: Papuan Rebels Must Be 'Crushed'", *Benar News*,14 August 2019, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/indonesian/defenseminister-08142019163812.html and "Indonesia Defence Minister calls for Papuan crackdown", RNZ, 15 August 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/396772/indonesian-defence-minister-calls-for-papuancrackdown.

<sup>36</sup> "At least 182 dead in Papuan displacement camps – aid group" RNZ, 5 August 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/396005/at-least-182-dead-in-papuan-displacementcamps-aid-group. See also Febriana Firdaus, "Frightened and displaced, Papua children haunted by conflict", 5 June 2019, Al Jazeera, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/05/frighteneddisplaced-papua-children-haunted-conflict-190531060054648.html; and Helen Davidson, "Indonesia to let UN workers into West Papua as violence continues", *The Guardian*, 30 January 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jan/30/indonesia-tolet-un-workers-into-west-papua-as-violence-continues.

- <sup>37</sup> See: Nethy Dharma Somba, "Papuan people reject Hizbut Tahrir: Expert", 18 May 2017, *The Jakarta Post*, https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/05/18/papuanpeople-reject-hizbut-tahrir-expert.html; Farouk Arnaz and Dion Bisara, "Police Name Former Laskar Jihad Leader a Suspect in Religiously Charged Assault Case in Papua", 1 March 2019, *Jakarta Globe*, https://jakartaglobe.id/news/police-name-formerlaskar-jihad-leader-a-suspect-in-religiously-charged-assault-casein-papua/; Benny Mawel, "Christians in Papua fear growing Islamization", *La Croix International*, 14 August 2018, https://international.la-croix.com/news/christians-in-papua-feargrowing-islamization/7429.
- <sup>38</sup> "PNG teens crossing unaccompanied to Jayapura", https", 5 November 2018, RNZ, www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/370110/png-teens-crossing-unaccompanied-to-jayapura.
- <sup>39</sup> "Papua protests: Racist taunts open deep wounds", BBC News, 23 August 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-49434277; Associated Press, "Violent protests in Papua leave at least 20 dead", *The New York Times*, 23 September 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/23/world/asia/papuaprotests.html.
- <sup>40</sup> "Unrest throughout August and September 2019 results in 59 fatalities", International Coalition for Papua, 25 February 2020, https://www.humanrightspapua.org/news/32-2020/545-unreststhroughout-august-and-september-2019-result-in-59-fatalities.
- <sup>41</sup> See, for example, Michelle Bachelet Jeria, UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Comment by UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Michelle Bachelet Jeria on Indonesia (Papua and West Papua)", 4 September 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx ?NewsID=24942&LangID=E.
- <sup>42</sup> McGibbon, Pitfalls of Papua, 12, 21-23; Elizabeth Brundige, Winter King, Priyneha Vahali, Stephen Vladeck, Xiang Yuan, Indonesian Human Rights Abuses in West Papua: Application of the Law of Genocide to the History of Indonesian Control, Allard

K. Lowenstein International Human Rights Clinic, Yale Law School, April 2004,

https://law.yale.edu/sites/default/files/documents/pdf/Intellectua I\_Life/West\_Papua\_final\_report.pdf.

- <sup>43</sup> Gemma Holliani Cahya, "After four years, Jokowi still has a lot to do for human rights, graft fight", *The Jakarta Post*, 20 October 2018, https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2018/10/20/afterfour-years-jokowi-still-has-lots-to-do-for-human-rights-graftfight.html.
- "Unrest throughout August and September 2019 results in 59 fatalities", International Coalition for Papua, 25 February 2020, https://www.humanrightspapua.org/news/32-2020/545-unrests-throughout-august-and-september-2019-result-in-59-fatalities;
  "Human rights abuses in Papua ongoing, churches say", RNZ, 27 February 2019,

https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/programmes/datelinepacific/ audio/2018684376/human-rights-abuses-in-papua-ongoingchurches-say.

- <sup>45</sup> "West Papuans Systematically Marginalised, say Christian Churches", RNZ, 26 February 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/383445/westpapuans-systematically-marginalised-say-christian-churches.
- <sup>46</sup> "Summary of Violations of Freedom of Expression on West Papua: 15 August 2019", TAPOL, 16 August 2019, https://www.tapol.org/news/summary-violations-freedomexpression-west-papua-15-august-2019.
- <sup>47</sup> International Coalition for Papua, Human Rights and Conflict Escalation in West Papua, (ICO: Wuppertal, Germany: January 2020), https://humanrightspapua.org/images/docs/HumanRightsPapua 2019-ICP.pdf.
- <sup>48</sup> "Most West Papua detainees released", RNZ, 4 May 2016, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/303049/mostwest-papua-detainees-released.
- <sup>49</sup> Helen Davidson, "Indonesia arrests dozens of West Papuans over claim flag was thrown in sewer", *The Guardian*, 18 August 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/aug/18/indonesiaarrests-dozens-of-west-papuans-over-claim-flag-was-thrown-insewer.
- <sup>50</sup> UN Special Rapporteurs, "Letter to Indonesian Government", 7 December 2018: Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions; Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples; Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance; Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment and Special Rapporteur on the human rights to safe drinking water and sanitation, pursuant to Human Rights Council resolutions 35/15, 33/12, 34/35, 34/19 and 33/10. Ref: Al IDN 7/2018, https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPub licCommunicationFile?gld=24202.
- <sup>51</sup> Hasan Kleib, "Letter to UN rapporteurs by Indonesia's Ambassador to the UN", 14 December 2018, No. 148/POL-II/XII/2018, https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile ?gld=34448.
- <sup>52</sup> "Human rights abuses in Papua ongoing, churches say", RNZ, 27 February 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/programmes/datelinepacific/au dio/2018684376/human-rights-abuses-in-papua-ongoingchurches-say.
- <sup>53</sup> Amnesty International Indonesia, "Don't Bother, Just Let Him Die": Killing with Impunity in Papua (Jakarta: Amnesty International Indonesia, 2018), 6, https://www.amnesty.org.au/wpcontent/uploads/2018/07/Dont-Bother-Just-let-Him-Die.pdf.
- <sup>54</sup> Ibid, 37.
- <sup>55</sup> In 2010, video footage showing Indonesian soldiers torturing two near naked West Papuans, including probing burning rods into their genitals, 'went viral' on the internet. After an international outcry, a few soldiers were given light prison terms. See "Indonesia troops jailed over Papua abuse video", BBC News, 24 January 2011, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-12264286.
- <sup>56</sup> See, for example, "Indonesia police apologise after video shows Papuan suspect terrorised with a live snake", ABC News, 11 February 2019, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-02-11/indonesian-police-admit-using-snake-to-terrorise-papuanman/10798212?pfmredir=sm.

<sup>57</sup> Office of the High Commissioner, UN Human Rights, "Indonesia: UN experts condemn racism and police violence against Papuans and use of snake against arrested boy", OHCHR, 21 February 2019,

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx ?NewsID=24187&LangID=E.

<sup>58</sup> Sheany, "Indonesia Slams UN Human Rights Office Over Planned Papua Visit", *Jakarta Globe*, 20 June 2018, https://jakartaglobe.id/news/indonesia-slams-un-human-rightsoffice-over-planned-papua-visit/; "Indonesia working with UN rights chief on Papua visit", RNZ, 19 September 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/399145/indonesia-working-with-un-rights-chief-on-papuavisit; Phelim Kine, "Indonesia Shuts Out UN Rights Chief From Papua", Human Rights Watch, 19 June 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/06/19/indonesia-shuts-out-unrights-chief-papua; Johnny Blades, "Pacific Islands Stand Ground on West Papua Push", *The Interpreter*, 7 August 2019, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/pacific-islandsstand-ground-west-papua-push.

- <sup>59</sup> Jim Elmslie and Camellia Webb-Gannon, "A Slow Motion Genocide: Indonesian rule in West Papua", *Griffith Journal of Law* and Human Dignity, 1 (2), 142-166, https://ro.uow.edu.au/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5030&context =sspapers.
- <sup>60</sup> Jim Elmslie and Camellia Webb-Gannon, "MSG Headache, West Papuan Heartache? Indonesia's Melanesian Foray", *The Asia-Pacific Journal*, Vol. 12, Issue 46, No 3, (16 November 2014), https://apjjf.org/-Camellia-Webb-Gannon--Jim-Elmslie/4225/article.pdf.
- <sup>61</sup> Jonas Cullwick, "Vanuatu PM Made Strong Stand For West Papua, Kanaks At MSG", *Pacific Islands Report*, 8 July 2013, http://www.pireport.org/articles/2013/07/08/vanuatu-pm-madestrong-stand-west-papua-kanaks-msg.
- <sup>62</sup> David Robie, "Don't Spoil My Beautiful Face: Media, Mayhem and Human Rights in the Pacific", *Asia Pacific Media Educator*, Vol. 25, Issue 2 (2015), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1326365X156049 43.
- <sup>63</sup> Pacific Conference of Churches General Secretary, Reverend James Bhagwan of Fiji visited Papua in 2019, and has called on

Indonesia to open up access to West Papua for the UN Commissioner of Human Rights and other UN office holders: Uniting World, "Prayer for West Papua", Uniting World, 23 August 2019, https://www.unitingworld.org.au/tag/west-papua/.

<sup>64</sup> For background on the formation of the OPM militia see Robin Osborne, Indonesia's Secret War: The Guerrilla Struggle in Irian Jaya (Boston: Pandora Press, 1985); Rohan Radheya, "Inside the West Papua resistance", The Diplomat, 29 June 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/06/inside-the-west-papuaresistance/; and Pratap Chatterjee, "Irian Jaya hostage crisis continues", 22 January 1996, http://www.ipsnews.net/1996/01/indonesia-irian-jaya-hostagecrisis-continues/.

<sup>65</sup> Damien Kingsbury, "War 'declared' in West Papua", Deakin Speaking: A Deakin University Weblog, 3 February 2019, https://blogs.deakin.edu.au/deakin-speaking/2019/02/03/wardeclared-in-west-papua/. For attacks by TPNB see, for example, Johnny Blades, "Fears for civilians as West Papuan conflict rages", RNZ, 9 November 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/375570/fearsfor-civilians-as-west-papuan-conflict-rages.

- <sup>66</sup> Free Papua Movement, West Papua National Liberation Army, "Public Statement on Current Armed War, Fatality & Humanitarian Crisis", 25 December 2018, provided by email to the author.
- <sup>67</sup> John McBeth, "Rebel yell on Widodo's flagship highway", Asia Times, 13 March 2019, https://asiatimes.com/2019/03/rebel-yellon-widodos-flagship-highway/.
- <sup>68</sup> There are three key factionalist groups that form the ULMWP: 1. Federal Republic of West Papua (NRFPB); 2. The National Coalition for West Papua (WPNCL); 3. West Papua National Parliament (PNWP). The OPM and West Papua National Committee (KNPB) were originally incorporated under the WPNCL and PNWP, but after 2017 leadership changes in Port Vila, some OPM and KNPB groups withdrew their affiliation with ULWMP.
- <sup>69</sup> Johnny Blades, "West Papuan liberation movement applies for full MSG membership", RNZ, 21 June 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/392534/westpapuan-liberation-movement-applies-for-full-msg-membership.

- <sup>70</sup> Before he fled Papua, Benny Wenda was placed on trial in 2002 for allegedly leading a procession of people in an independence rally. The demonstration turned violent, with Indonesian authorities alleging that those present torched two shops and murdered a policeman. Indonesia's government rarely mentions West Papuan pro-independence organisations or activists by name, but has repeatedly criticised Wenda by name.
- <sup>71</sup> "Benny Wenda Oxford honour condemned by Indonesia", BBC News, 19 July 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-englandoxfordshire-49048592.
- <sup>72</sup> Timothy Fernandez, "Outlawed West Papua independence petition presented to the United Nations", ABC News, 28 September 2017, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-09-27/westpapua-independence-petition-handed-to-un/8994400.
- <sup>73</sup> The Pacific Coalition on West Papua was formed in Honiara in 2016, with the Pacific Alliance of Non-Government Organisations joining Solomon Islands, Tonga, Marshall Islands, the ULMWP and the FLNKS of New Caledonia, and includes civil society groups and churches, human rights researchers, journalists and academics.
- Petrus Kanisius Farneubun, "Indonesia-PNG Co-operation: Papua Strategic Roles", Paper presented at the International Conference on Social Science and Biodiversity of Papua and Papua New Guinea, 2015, https://www.rug.nl/research/portal/files/39707381/Indonesia\_PN Gcooperation.pdf.
- <sup>75</sup> McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 22-23.
- <sup>76</sup> Jo Chandler, "Refugees on their own land: The West Papuans in limbo in Papua New Guinea", *The Guardian*, 1 December 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/dec/01/refugees-ontheir-own-land-the-west-papuans-in-limbo-in-papua-new-guinea.
- \*\* PNG welcome West Papua refugees", NBC News PNG, 14
  October 2019,
  https://www.facebook.com/NBCNewsPNG/posts/950113798675
  541.
- <sup>78</sup> Jim Elmslie, "PNG ignores West Papua at its own peril", Loop PNG, 22 June 2015, http://www.looppng.com/content/pngignores-west-papua-its-own-peril.

- <sup>79</sup> Jemima Garrett, "Papua New Guinea's prime minister Peter O'Neill vows to speak out against Melanesian 'oppression' in West Papua", ABC News, 6 February 2015, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-02-06/png-pm-vows-tospeak-out-against-oppression-in-west-papua/6074572.
- <sup>80</sup> "Pato reaffirms PNG's position on West Papua to Jakarta", RNZ, 21 July 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/362293/pato-reaffirms-png-s-position-on-west-papua-tojakarta.
- <sup>81</sup> Johnny Blades, "Pacific islands stand ground on West Papua push", *The Interpreter*, 7 August 2019, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/pacific-islandsstand-ground-west-papua-push.
- \*\* PNG welcome West Papua refugees", NBC News PNG, 14
  October 2019,
  https://www.facebook.com/NBCNewsPNG/posts/950113798675
  541.
- <sup>83</sup> Johnny Blades, "Governor of Indonesia's Papua province seeks connection with PNG", RNZ, 20 September 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/366810/governor-of-indonesia-s-papua-seeks-connectionwith-png.
- <sup>84</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>85</sup> Vanuatu, Solomon Islands, Marshall Islands, Nauru, Palau, Tonga and Tuvalu.
- <sup>86</sup> Johnny Blades, "Indonesia accuses Pacific countries of interference", RNZ, 27 September 2016, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/314234/indonesia-accuses-pacific-countries-ofinterference.
- <sup>87</sup> Victor Mambor, "Indonesia criticizes Vanuatu over Papua Separatist Leader's UN Petition", *Benar News*, 31 January 2019, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/indonesian/papuapetition-01312019143328.html.
- See: Prashanth Parameswaran, "What's Next for Indonesia-Fiji Military Ties?", *The Diplomat*, 22 August 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/whats-next-for-indonesia-fijimilitary-ties/. Security ties have been significantly boosted in the intervening years, covering exchanges, co-research, information-

sharing, and capacity-building, including in counterterrorism and peacekeeping. Fiji's military force is far bigger than other Pacific Island countries, plays an important role in international peacekeeping, and is a main source of income for Fijians.

- <sup>89</sup> Jim Elmslie and Camellia Webb-Gannon, "MSG Headache, West Papuan Heartache? Indonesia's Melanesian Foray".
- <sup>90</sup> "West Papua visit lacked transparency says Solomons group", RNZ, 8 May 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/356849/west-papua-visit-lacked-transparency-sayssolomons-group.
- <sup>91</sup> Aatai John, "Ousted PM defends stand on West Papua" Solomon Star, 9 November 2017, https://www.solomonstarnews.com/index.php/news/national/ite m/19666-ousted-pm-defends-stand-on-west-papua.
- <sup>92</sup> When Moana Carcasses replaced Kilman as PM in 2013, he quickly cancelled the agreement made by Kilman with Indonesia for Vanuatu police to be provided with Indonesian equipment and training.
- 93 Kilman's repeated foraging around Jakarta proved problematic. As foreign minister in 2015, Kilman met with Indonesia's vicepresident Jusuf Kalla and his counterpart Retno Marsudi in Jakarta. Kilman welcomed Indonesia's contribution of US\$2 million in disaster relief following Cyclone Pam the previous month. The visit came shortly before the MSG meeting at which West Papuan membership would be decided. Kilman, who argues that to address issues of concern regarding West Papua, Melanesian countries must have closer access to Indonesia. returned home suggesting Vanuatu would open an embassy in Indonesia. The Jakarta meeting caught Vanuatu's then Prime Minister Joe Natuman by surprise. Natuman, who had recently hosted the West Papuan independence movement's historic unification summit, denied plans for an embassy in Jakarta. Kilman was sacked as foreign minister, but after quickly mustering sufficient numbers to move a no-confidence motion against Natuman, he regained the prime ministership. This disruption came at a time when Vanuatu was struggling to recover from the devastation wrought by Cyclone Pam.
- <sup>94</sup> Johnny Blades, "Indonesian influence in the Pacific grows, despite Papua disquiet", RNZ, 3 August 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-

news/363267/indonesian-influence-in-the-pacific-grows-despite-papua-disquiet.

- <sup>95</sup> Yudhyono attended Bainimarama's Pacific Islands Development Forum meeting.
- <sup>96</sup> Joyetter Feagaimaali'i-Luamanu, "How Indonesia Can Help Samoa", Samoa Observer, 17 September 2017, https://www.samoaobserver.ws/category/samoa/15126.
- <sup>97</sup> West Papua Advocacy Team, "West Papua Report", February 2008, WPAT/ETAN, https://www.etan.org/issues/wpapua/0802wpap.htm; "Pacific island countries appreciate Jakarta for Papua development", PINA, 31 January 2018; "Tuvalu and Nauru back Indonesia in Papua", RNZ, 2 February 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/349483/tuvaluand-nauru-back-indonesia-in-papua.
- <sup>98</sup> "Indonesia proposes funding Papua diplomacy in Pacific", RNZ, 6 September 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/365836/indonesia-proposes-funding-papua-diplomacy-inpacific.
- <sup>99</sup> Mackenzie Smith and Johnny Blades, "Indonesia to make major Pacific pitch at NZ expo", RNZ, 1 July 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/393325/indonesia-to-make-major-pacific-pitch-at-nz-expo.
- At the MSG 2008 leaders' summit press conference, Sir Michael Somare replied that Jakarta was doing everything possible to look after Papuan interests, including giving West Papua selfdetermination by way of special autonomy status. "When people are prepared for their autonomous government, self-government in their respective countries, they are allowed to be given observer status in the Forum, that's the rule we have been carrying on from there on and still stands the same," Somare said, suggesting West Papua was not ready for that yet: "PNG trade advisor named MSG Secretariat Director General", RNZ, 31 May 2008, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/177450/png-trade-advisor-named-msg-secretariat-directorgeneral.
- <sup>101</sup> Ayamiseba had been part of a famous musical group, the Black Brothers, which toured Melanesia in the 1970s and 1980s. Others had worked in prominent regional NGOs. Secretary-General Rex Rumakiek worked for years with the Suva-based Pacific Concerns

Resource Centre, an Asia Pacific regional coalition of NGOs for a Nuclear Free and Independent Pacific Movement. Through links such as these, the coalition tapped into regional support for decolonisation.

- <sup>102</sup> Johnny Blades, "Questions over Indonesian claim to have over 11 million Melanesians", RNZ, 13 April 2011, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/196572/questions-over-indonesian-claim-to-have-over-11million-melanesians. Jakarta has generally not supported use of the term 'Melanesian' as distinct from 'Indonesian' in West Papua.
- <sup>103</sup> Johnny Blades, "Melanesia's test: the political quandary of West Papua", *Pacific Journalism Review*, November 2014, Pacific Media Centre, Auckland, New Zealand, 30, https://pjreview.aut.ac.nz/articles/melanesia-s-test-politicalquandary-west-papua-968.
- <sup>104</sup> Aatai John Laungi, "DPM says Fiji should apologise", Solomon Star, 6 March 2018, https://www.solomonstarnews.com/index.php/news/national/ite m/20179-dpm-says-fiji-should-apologise.
- "Vanuatu withdraws from MSG mission to Indonesia, West Papua", RNZ, 11 January 2014, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/233111/vanuatuwithdraws-from-msg-mission-to-indonesia,-west-papua.
- <sup>106</sup> Nic Maclellan, "Pacific Diplomacy and Decolonisation in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century", in *The New Pacific Diplomacy*, ed. Greg Fry and Sandra Tarte (Canberra: ANU Press, 2015), 276, https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt19w71mc.27?seq=14#metadata\_i nfo\_tab\_contents.
- <sup>107</sup> Maire Leadbeter, *See No Evil: New Zealand's betrayal of the people of West Papua* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2018), 236-7.
- <sup>108</sup> "Stop denying human rights violations in Papua: LBH Jakarta" Jakarta Post, 4 October 2016, https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/10/04/stopdenying-human-rights-violations-in-papua-lbh-jakarta.html.
- <sup>109</sup> Bainimarama in particular has other pressing interests, chiefly his global lobbying on climate change. He was unable to attend one MSG meeting because he opted to attend the British Queen's Birthday celebrations in London: Johnny Blades, "Melanesian Spearhead Group spat about Indonesia spills over", RNZ, 7 March 2018, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-

news/351948/melanesian-spearhead-group-spat-about-indonesia-spills-over.

- <sup>110</sup> Dewi Fortuna Anwar, Research Professor at the Indonesian Institute of Sciences, has argued that "violent attacks against civilians, police or army personnel by armed men in West Papua will unfortunately only perpetuate the continuing involvement of the military in enforcing internal security there": author's interview with Dewi Fortuna Anwar by email, 11 January 2019.
- <sup>111</sup> Helen Davidson, "West Papua: conflicting reports surround attack that killed up to 31", *The Guardian*, 5 December 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/dec/05/west-papuafears-of-spiralling-violence-after-attack-leaves-up-to-31-dead.
- <sup>112</sup> Farouk Arnaz and Dion Bisara, "Police name former Laskar Jihad leader a suspect in religiously charged assault case in Papua", *Jakarta Globe*, 1 March 2019, https://jakartaglobe.id/news/policename-former-laskar-jihad-leader-a-suspect-in-religiously-chargedassault-case-in-papua/.
- <sup>113</sup> Retno Marsudi, "New era of Indonesian South Pacific engagement", *Jakarta Post*, 21 March 2019, https://www.thejakartapost.com/academia/2019/03/21/new-eraof-indonesia-south-pacific-engagement.html.
- <sup>114</sup> Yamin Kogoya, "The Value of 'One Family' is lost on the Indonesian Government", Scoop Media, 30 March 2019, https://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WO1903/S00246/the-value-ofone-family-is-lost-on-the-indonesian-govt.htm.
- <sup>115</sup> Marguerite Afra Sapiie, "Government assures transparency in resolving Papua cases: Luhut", 13 June 2016, *The Jakarta Post,* https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/06/13/govt-assurestransparency-in-resolving-papua-cases-luhut.html.
- <sup>116</sup> At the same time as its greater engagements with Pacific countries, Indonesia is also paying more attention to Indian Ocean rim countries. See, for example, Dedi Dinarto, "Is Indonesia Choosing the Indian Ocean Rim Association Over ASEAN?", *The Diplomat*, 9 March 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/03/isindonesia-choosing-the-indian-ocean-rim-association-overasean/.
- <sup>117</sup> Retno Marsudi, "New era of Indonesian South Pacific engagement", Opinion Editorial *Jakarta Post*, 21 March 2019,

https://www.thejakartapost.com/academia/2019/03/21/new-era-of-indonesia-south-pacific-engagement.html.

- <sup>118</sup> Amanda Hodge and Nivell Rayda, "PNG base upgrade worries Indonesia", *The Australian*, 15 December 2018, https://www.theaustralian.com.au/nation/world/png-baseupgrade-worries-indonesia/newsstory/3a3e5c3e8fc5f452b608ce46bbe392e3; Stephen McDonnell, Helen Brown and wires, "China, Indonesia wary of US troops in Darwin", 26 April 2013, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2011-11-17/china-indonesia-wary-ofus-troops-in-darwin/3675866.
- <sup>119</sup> Tiola, Jokowi's Global Maritime Fulcrum: 5 More Years?", *The Diplomat*, 11 June 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/jokowis-global-maritime-fulcrum-5-more-years/.
- <sup>120</sup> Stefan Armbruster, "New PNG PM flags foreign policy shift from 'traditional partners' to SE Asian neighbours", SBS News, 1 June 2019, https://www.sbs.com.au/news/new-png-pm-flags-foreignpolicy-shift-from-traditional-partners-to-se-asian-neighbours.
- <sup>121</sup> In March 2019, Papua New Guinea and Fiji started negotiations with Indonesia for a preferential trade agreement. Solomon Islands is also seeking an agreement. The Melanesian countries want to address a general imbalance of trade with Indonesia.
- <sup>122</sup> "Pacific leaders push for UN rights commissioner visit to Papua", RNZ, 16 August 2019, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacificnews/396833/pacific-leaders-push-for-un-rights-commissionervisit-to-papua.
- <sup>123</sup> Tess Newton Cain and Ralph Regenvanu, "Pacific regionalism, climate finance, and women in politics: in conservation with Honourable Ralph Regenvanu", 23 July 2018, *Devpolicy* (blog), https://devpolicy.org/pdf/blog/Interview\_transcript\_Hon.RalphRe genvanu.pdf.
- <sup>124</sup> New Caledonia's 2018 referendum resulted in 56.4 per cent voting to stay with France. Stephen Dziedzic and Prianka Srinivasan, "New Caledonia narrowly rejects independence from France in historic referendum", ABC News, 5 November 2018, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-11-05/new-caledonia-rejectsindependence-from-france/10464248.

- <sup>125</sup> McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 75-98; Ben Bohane, "The Battle for West Papua", *Journal of Political Risk*, Volume 8, No 1, 18 January 2019, https://www.jpolrisk.com/the-battle-for-west-papua/?.
- <sup>126</sup> McGibbon, *Pitfalls of Papua*, 75.
- <sup>127</sup> Peter Gelling, "Jakarta blasts Australia over asylum for Papuans", *The New York Times*, 24 March 2006, https://www.nytimes.com/2006/03/24/world/asia/jakarta-blastsaustralia-over-asylum-for-papuans.html.
- <sup>128</sup> Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Agreement between Australia and the Republic of Indonesia on the Framework for Security Co-operation, 13 November 2006, Australian Treaty Series [2008] ATS 3, National Interest Analysis reference: [2006] ATNIA 43, http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/other/dfat/treaties/2008/3.html.
- <sup>129</sup> Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, "Stepping-up Australia's engagement with our Pacific family", accessed 1 April 2020, https://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/pacific/engagement/Pages/steppin g-up-australias-pacific-engagement.
- <sup>130</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>131</sup> Anthony Galloway, "Australia steps up medical support for South Pacific", *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 6 April 2020, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/australia-steps-upmedical-support-for-south-pacific-20200406-p54hd4.html.
- <sup>132</sup> Grant Wyeth, "New Zealand's Pacific Reset: Building Relations Amid Increased Regional Competition", *The Diplomat*, 10 June 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/new-zealands-pacificreset-building-relations-amid-increased-regional-competition/.
- <sup>133</sup> ABC/Reuters, "Indonesia to revive truth and reconciliation commission into state-led massacres", ABC News, 27 December 2019, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-12-27/indonesia-torevive-truth-and-reconciliation-commission/11829594; also Editorial Board, "Indonesian minister calls for probe into 1965 killings", ASEAN Economist, 28 December 2019, https://www.aseaneconomist.com/indonesian-minister-calls-forprobe-into-1965-killings/.
- <sup>134</sup> Muridan Widjojo, "Papua Road Map", IRIP, Edition 94, 24 October 2008, https://www.insideindonesia.org/papua-road-map.

## WEST PAPUA: THE ISSUE THAT WON'T GO AWAY FOR MELANESIA

<sup>135</sup> More than 11,000 West Papuans fled to Papua New Guinea between 1984 and 1986 escaping political turmoil and economic discontent. See, for example, "Papua New Guinea: West Papuan refugees hope for citizenship", UNHCR, 17 December 2012, https://www.refworld.org/docid/50d04f242.html.



## ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Johnny Blades is a senior journalist with RNZ Pacific who has written and reported extensively about the Pacific Islands, including some of the most remote parts of the region. He has previously written for *The Interpreter* as well as *The Guardian, Monocle, Pacific Journalism Review* and other publications.

Johnny Blades

## LOWY INSTITUTE

31 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000 Tel. +61 2 8238 9000 Fax +61 2 8238 9005 lowyinstitute.org @LowyInstitute